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MINUTES 
PARK BOARD 

SPECIAL MEETING 
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 1ST, 2021 

  6:30 P.M. 
 

THE PARK BOARD MET IN SPECIAL SESSION IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, 12 NORTH ROWE 
STREET, PRYOR, OKLAHOMA AT THE ABOVE-MENTIONED DATE AND TIME. 
 
BOARD MEMBERS: ** BILL KANNEGIESSER, MELINDA MARKS, PAT RICHARD, CASEY KING, LORI SIEVER, CHRIS GRAVES, 
KEITH SHELBY.  
 

1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER. 
Bill Kannegiesser called the Park Board meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. Members 
present: Bill Kannegiesser, Melinda Marks, Pat Richard, Casey King, Lori Siever, Chris 
Graves and Keith Shelby. Members absent:  none.  
 

Others present:  Mayor Larry Lees, Park Superintendent Frank Powell, Golf Director 
Dennis Bowman, Terry Aylward and Ryder King. 

2. DISCUSS, POSSIBLY APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 23RD, 2020 
REGULAR MEETING. 
Motion was made by Richard, second by Graves to approve the minutes of the 
November 23rd, 2020 regular meeting.  All voted yes. 
 

3. PARK REPORT – SUPERINTENDENT FRANK POWELL: 
a. Parks 

Powell reported that they have been very busy.  He has a new employee who 
used to work for him who came in and picked up where he left off and is 
doing great.  There has been some tree trimming taking place. 
 

The Whitaker Park restroom renovation was approved in December and 
has been approved to be paid for with Bond money.  The project is set to 
begin on February 15th, 2021 and they have 120 days to complete it.   Powell 
stated that he would like to use some of the funds in his Capital Outlay 
Account that he thought would have to go toward the restrooms to put in a 
parking area at Bobby Buck.  Powell asked the Board if they think he should 
bring in port-a-potties for the period of time it will take to build the new 
Whitaker restrooms.  It was agreed that would be a wise decision.  Powell 
also reported that MUB recently took down a cedar tree that was right by 
the restrooms, and they discovered it was rotted when it came down.  He is 
very glad they got it down before it fell on its own. 
 

As soon as weather permits, they will get the new play equipment installed 
at Bobby Buck.  Graves asked about the status of the bench dedicated to Leo 
Perry.  Powell explained that there had been a miscommunication when he 
gave the company the go-ahead, but he has been back in contact and they 
are working on it.  Powell reported that the pool is set to open this summer.  
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He will begin the process of finding a pool manager in the days ahead.  The 
Recreation Center will not be managing it, but they are willing to help with 
lifeguards.  He and Jessica Long are in communication. 
 

b. Cemetery 
Powell reported that they have been very busy at the cemetery over the last 
month to six weeks.  They have had multiple funerals each week.  Mayor 
stated that their revenue has been approximately $2,500.00 per week.  They 
have not had any flooding or drainage issues lately and with the upcoming 
drainage project at 3rd and Eastmanor the drainage will be improved even 
more.  He reported that they will be working on cemetery roads in coming 
days.  They have a new mower, as well. 

 
4. DISCUSS, POSSIBLY RECOMMEND COUNCIL ACTION REGARDING USE OF 

WHITAKER PARK BY THE MAYES COUNTY AMATEUR RADIO CLUB ON 
SATURDAY, JUNE 26TH, 2021 THROUGH SUNDAY, JUNE 27TH, 2021 FOR THEIR 
ANNUAL FIELD DAY EVENT.  
Motion was made by Shelby, second by Marks to recommend Council regarding use 
of Whitaker Park by the Mayes County Amateur Radio Club on Saturday, June 26th, 
2021 through Sunday, June 27th, 2021 for their annual Field Day event.  All voted yes. 
 

5. GOLF COURSE REPORT – DIRECTOR DENNIS BOWMAN 
Bowman handed out a packet of information to each Board member (included).  He 
went through each one, outlining the Golf Course’s 3-year average, as well as revenues 
generated by the December 2020 campaign.  He reported that they are already 
$108,058.68 ahead of last fiscal year.   Bowman stated that he is working on a new 
membership drive that he plans to present at the next meeting.  He also plans to give 
them a financial update each month.  Now that Alan Null is full-time and doing most 
of the spraying, Bowman has a lot more time to work on marketing.  Bowman is 
gathering roofing bids that he plans to present at the next meeting, as well. 
 

Bowman reported on several incidents of vandalism at the Golf Course since October. 
He stated that someone broke open a panel box and meter with air pistols, and three 
weeks later someone broke into a cart building and drove some carts around and 
messed up the course, then ran them into the creek.  Last Thursday, someone broke 
into a cart building and stole a member’s clubs, as well as some propane bottles and 
a propane heater.  Richard asked if he has considered an alarm system for these 
buildings. Bowman said he would look into that option. 
 

Graves was concerned about the damage done to the carts, since they are being 
purchased by the company selling us the new carts in a few weeks.  Bowman assured 
him that repairs have been made to those carts and there is no danger of us losing out 
on the deal that was made. 
 

Richard stated that she found out about the vandalism in The Paper.  She requested 
that the Board be informed when things like this happen.  Bowman stated that he is 
happy to communicate whatever the Board would like.  Kannegiesser stated that it 



3 | P a g e    M i n u t e s  o f  P a r k  B o a r d  M e e t i n g  F e b r u a r y  1 s t ,  2 0 2 1 .  P r y o r  C r e e k ,  O k l a h o m a .  
 
 

was probably his place to let everyone know, and he will make sure they are kept in 
the loop going forward. 

 
6. DISCUSS, POSSIBLY RECOMMEND COUNCIL ACTION REGARDING ACCEPTING 

BIDS FOR GOLF COURSE EQUIPMENT. 
 Motion was made by King, second by Shelby to recommend Council action regarding 

accepting bid from Professional Turf Products, L.P. for a Toro Greens Aerator in the 
amount of $35,698.00 from bids received.  Other bid received P&K Equipment in the 
amount of $20,000.00; and accepting bid from P&K Equipment for a Deep Tine 
Aerator demonstrator model in the amount of $35,100.00 as in the best interest of 
the city from bids received.  Other bids received Pro Turf: $27,592.18; KGT 
$10,210.00.  Voting yes:  Kannegiesser, Marks, Richard, King, Shelby.  Voting no:  
Siever and Graves. 

 
7. DISCUSS, POSSIBLY RECOMMEND COUNCIL ACTION REGARDING MONTHLY 

CONTRACT WITH FOREUP FOR TEE TIME SHEET AT THE PRYOR CREEK GOLF 
COURSE. 
Motion was made by Shelby, second by King to recommend Council action regarding 
monthly contract with ForeUp for tee time sheet at the Pryor Creek Golf Course.  It 
was stated that this will require a one-time fee of $450.00.  Voting yes:  Marks, 
Richard, King, Siever, Graves, Shelby, Kannegiesser.  Voting no:  none. 
 

8. ADJOURN. 
Motion was made by Shelby, second by Richard to adjourn at 8:37 p.m.  All voted 
yes. 
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